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Emailed to david.bage@stockton.gov.uk 

Stockton on Tees Borough Council

Gloucester House

Church Road

Stockton on Tees

TS18 1TW

10 September 2007

Dear Sir

Planning Obligations SPD

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
General 

It is crucial that any planning gain requirements are fully considered in relation to site viability. Whilst the public inevitably wants developers to fund a multitude of facilities and services in their areas, it must be remembered that developers can only be asked to fund these where need directly relates to new development. Furthermore, if planning gain requirements are unrealistic then landowners won’t sell their sites, and developers won’t find them profitable enough to develop. As a direct consequence, the Council would then be likely to struggle to meet it’s housing supply requirement. It would also then fail to meet its responsibility to meet the housing requirements of the whole community. Indeed, such a situation would result in worsening affordability problems. 

Overall the HBF believes that many of the requirements will be overly onerous on developers. The HBF considers that many of the requirements for contributions are unnecessary as there is an increasing amount of households due to; an ageing population, increase in one person households, etc. which means that although more houses required, there are no additional people to cater for.    Further trends have indicated that the average household size is decreasing which supports the above argument.  Therefore, it is considered that the Local Planning Authority should not demand such requirements.  Existing mechanisms, such as Council Tax, should be used to provide funding for such facilities. 

Supplementary Planning Documents

The HBF has concerns about the manner in which the Council is intending to implement its SPD. Before preceding further with our response may we reiterate the government policy regarding the use of Supplementary Planning Documents as set out in PPS12 which states:   

        “2.43 Supplementary planning documents may cover a range of issues, both thematic and site specific, which may expand policy or provide further detail to policies in a development plan document. They must not however, be used to allocate land. Supplementary planning documents may take the form of design guides, area development briefs, master plan or issue-based documents which supplement policies in a development plan document. The following principles apply to a supplementary planning document:

i. it must be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework;

ii. it must be clearly cross-referenced to the relevant development plan document policy which it supplements (or, before a relevant development plan document has been adopted, a saved policy);

iii. it must be reviewed on a regular basis alongside reviews of the development plan document policies to which it relates; and

iv. the process by which it has been prepared must be made clear and a statement of conformity with the statement of community involvement must be published with it.

         2.44 Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12 paragraphs 2.43/2.44).”

Any matters of importance to development costs need to be clearly set out in a Development Plan Document (DPD), rather than being delegated down to a SPD. Given that they could potentially have a very significant impact on development viability, they must instead be dealt with in DPD’s and subject to the appropriate public scrutiny bestowed upon these.  

Open Space and Recreation

Paragraph 2.17

The HBF objects to the requirement that developers have to pay maintenance fees for 25 years. This is too long a time period and overly onerous on developers. Paragraph B19 of Circular 5/05 states that “as a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contribution should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the initial support (“pump priming”) of new facilities are necessary, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams, or its ability to recover its own costs in the case of privately-run bus services, for example. Pump priming maintenance payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity in planning obligations”. Demonstrating that this requirement is not in accordance with national policy.

Public Realm

Paragraph 3.8

The HBF objects to the blanket charges set out in this paragraph for contributions towards the public realm. They are based on full occupancy and may not be appropriate in every case. As identified above, household size is falling and therefore it questions whether this indicator is valid and flexible enough to adapt to changing circumstances.

Highways and Transport

Paragraph 6.23

The HBF objects to the blanket charges per parking space set out in this document, and questions how they have been developed. They are too prescriptive and overly onerous, and will deter developers from providing parking spaces, which may not always be appropriate. Latest government policy seems to be shifting away from the application of blanket restrictive parking standards, towards a more flexible approach taking greater account of local characteristics. Whilst some sites can operate with very little parking provision, others cannot. If a lack of sufficient parking provision arises, the end result is often nearby approach roads being clogged up with parked vehicles. Which apart from being unsightly and inconvenient can also pose access problems. 

Imposing two strands of parking charges on developers, so that there are charges for parking spaces and for pooling contributions for the overall highway network is unrealistic and wholly unreasonable. This will have a significant impact on viability and goes way beyond the remit of Circular 05/05. Demanding the same contributions for 1 and 2 bedroom houses, regardless of geography, as set out in Appendix A, is not acceptable. If contributions are to be made they should be determined on a site by site basis, taking into account locally specific circumstances and information about the impact the development will have on highways to be in accordance with Circular 05/05.    

Affordable Housing

Paragraph 7.5: Local Housing Needs Assessment

Whilst the HBF accepts that the Council’s Local Housing Needs Assessment has been recently conducted in 2006, it is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is placing increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  The HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base. Ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home means, at the outset, ascertaining what everyone’s needs are (again, not just the needs of the minority not able to satisfy their own needs). Hence, the requirement to carry out a local housing market assessment. PPS3 (Annex C) gives the requirements of the outputs from Housing Market Assessments and states assessments should be prepared collaboratively with stakeholders, suggesting that the involvement of the industry is a key part of the methodology.

Paragraph 7.15

The HBF is concerned about the requirement for developers to pay contributions before 50% of the open market dwellings granted planning permission have been completed. 50% market completion does not mean 50% sales secured and income received. The completion and transfer of all the affordable units, especially if spread across a site, may not be practical in terms of completing the development in an organised manner. Each case should be judged on its merits without a pre-conceived level being set. It is reasonable to ensure that the affordable housing is completed before the whole site is finished but there are numerous variations possible dependant on individual circumstances.

Paragraph 7.19

Whilst the HBF supports the principles of integration of affordable housing and ensuring that any affordable provision is tenure blind it has concerns in relation to the principle of true pepper potting which is now being discredited on a national basis. The HBF supports the view that the affordable housing provision should be provided in clusters. Therefore, the reference to “pepper potting” should be removed from this document. 

Library Facilities

Paragraph 10.5
The HBF consider that this requirement is not directly related to the five tests as set out in Circular 05/05.  Furthermore, not all members of the community use library services therefore it is unfair to expect the potential buyer to pay for a service they may not require, particularly now with the widespread use of the Internet at home.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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